
SHANKLIN TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at Falcon Cross Hall, Shanklin, Isle of Wight on Thursday 8th March 2018
PRESENT:
 Town Mayor Councillor J. Gilbey (in the Chair)
Councillors’ C. Quirk, R. May, L. Fleming, J. Fleming, R. Priest, 
D. Larner, S. Godden, M. Beston, S. Knight, D. Cable, E. Knight, Town Clerk RFO.  four members of the public, No County Press. 
PUBLIC FORUM

Points raised: Adrian Whittaker asked the Town Council not to consider having Poll cards in the two forthcoming elections.
Sara from SHAA asked if when the URC clock is up and running the chimes could be stopped at night so as not to disturb residents.
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Councillor S. Sheath.

2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & DISPENSATIONS


        2.1
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – Members were invited to voice their declarations and/or complete the form – a copy of which is appended to the filed copy of these minutes.



 2.2
DISPENSATIONS 


Councillor C. Quirk & Councillor M. Beston both have dispensations to participate (speak & vote) granted to them until May 2021 (or until the next election if sooner).


        2.3
TO GRANT ANY REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS AS APPROPRIATE
3.
REPORT FROM POLICE REPRESENTATIVE


None present. Town Mayor Cllr Gilbey said he had recently spoken to the police and other than the police being overworked it is relatively quiet in Shanklin.
 4.
REPORT OF THE TOWN MAYOR

I had the honour of representing the Town At St Paul's church for the commemoration of the 75th Anniversary of the World War 2 Bombing Raid on Shanklin that resulted in the death of 45 Residents and fire personnel, as well as the destruction of several buildings and homes. Many thanks must go to Karl stedman who drew the mural that now has its well deserved place on the wall at Shanklin RBL, Rev Mark Williams for conducting the service, Anne Springman MBE, HM Lord Lieutenant of the Isle of Wight Major General Martin White CB CBE JP, Ben Rouse High Sheriff of the Isle of Wight, Revd Alan Swanborough, The Right Reverend Christopher Foster, Bishop of Portsmouth, Darren Wood, Watch Manager and all the crew Shanklin Fire Station along with Steve Apter ex Cheif Fire Officer for the IOW, Revd Tony Richards and all of the many individuals that made this day the fitting tribute it was. But most importantly thank you to Richard Priest who did all the hard work in putting this poiniant event together.

Work should be well underway to clear the cliff areas around Keats Green and Rylstone Gardens. The work is being done in partnership with the IWC, residents and visitors will be able to enjoy the sea views.

We have set our Town Council Budget for 2018-19. This year we have made a very small increase of just 8p a week on the precept ( total precept just under £60 per annum)  as we feel we have managed our current financial position extremely well over the last year, and continue to give what I believe to be best value to you our residents. When compared with other Town and Parish Councils ours is one of the lowest yet we do the most. The two new toilet blocks continue to generate lots of positive feedback as well as a regular revenue stream to help maintain them into the future. We have no borrowing on these facilities as they have been paid for from previous years savings and allocated funds agreed by the increase we made 2 years ago at the public meeting. We currently as of 1st March 2018 had 20,000 people use them, so this just shows how vital they are to a busy Town. I would  like us to develop the other sites we own as and when we can afford it, as this model is a  proven success and provides a good revenue stream on our investment that helps offset the cost of provision.

Now to the awful weather that virtually brought the island to a standstill. I hope you all escaped property damage or personal injury during this time as I know it was bitterly cold and extremely dangerous under foot. I would like to thank Island Roads and all the partner agencies that I know worked round the clock to keep main roads open and things operational to the best of their ability. Although it does always amazes me what people do with all the bread and milk they must buy!

5.
MINUTES


RESOLVED:



That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on Thursday 8th February 2018 having been previously circulated be approved and signed & to note matters arising that do not require formal resolution. 


MATTERS ARISING – Item 4. Mayor’s Report – Rotary sale Rotary President Cllr L. Fleming updated Members’ that the Rotary sale raised £39500 this year. Item 6.  Minutes Cllr C. Quirk said if there is s.106 monies from a development on the Esplanade we could ask for monies to go towards updating the groynes on the beach. 
6.
MINUTES


RESOLVED:


That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on the 22nd February 2018 having been previously circulated be adopted & to note matters arising, which do not require formal resolution.

MATTERS ARISING: - 7.14.1 – Grant towards dredging survey Cllr D. Cable asked as this licence has already been granted is the survey not pointless, Cllr C. Quirk = we need the survey to prove they have breached the terms of their licence. SHAA have pledged a £1000 towards the survey. 
7.
ACCOUNTS

7.1
ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT 8th March 2018

 RESOLVED: That the accounts as circulated in the sum of £8741.11 be approved for payment.

8.
PLANNING

Councillors’ M. Beston & C. Quirk declared an interest being IW Councillors and on the IWC Planning Committee. 

RESOLVED: The recommendations of the Council on the following applications are as listed below: NO COMMENT 


P/00165/18 – Demolition of shed; proposed detached garage 21 UPPER HYDE LANE. Members’ noted TPO &  Road works.


9.
CALENDAR OF MEETINGS 

RESOLVED: Members’ were in receipt of calendar of meetings whole punched for Councillor packs.

10.
IWC – PROVISION OF NEW LOCAL AUTHORITY GROUNDS MAINTENANCE CONTRACT
STC’s current maintenance contract with IWC  for Community Open Space ends in 2019. The agreement excludes Principal Parks = Shanklin Esplanade, Tower Cottage Gardens, Rylstone Gardens which are currently maintained by IWC. Members’ considered two options to fund Principal Parks from April 2019. Option 1. Would STC be prepared in principal to provide additional `Top Up` funding to ensure the performance standard is maintained to the current level or better (e.g. bedding & improved cutting regime). Option 2. Shanklin Town Council does not agree to contribute additional funding and accepts a drop in performance standards.  
Cllr Gilbey updated Members’ IWC will send us a specification so we can top up if we wish. Cllr Gilbey has agreed to site visits with the contractor to ascertain what they will be doing. Cllr Gilbey has asked IWC to remove the trees at Tower Cottage the cost with be 50/50. Cllr. Priest said if we increase our contribution should we not receive the  revenue from the site at Rylstone, it once again is inequitable compared to Ventnor who have their award fees paid for by the IWC we have to pay for ours. Cllr Priest has a meeting with the school to ascertain what the children would like in the play area if there are s.106 monies from the Elmdon development. Cllr. Quirk confirmed planning are aware we would like s.106 monies to go towards Principal parks.

RESOLVED: In principle to agree to Option 1, top up funding from the 1st April 2019.

Community Open Space from April 2019 when our current contract with IWC ends. Members’ considered two options: Option 1. To continue to fund (recharged) the costs of our community open spaces subject to increases not exceeding 25% of current costs. Option 2. Would Shanklin Town Council like to procure its own contractor to maintain local sites directly from 1st April 2019 and have the sites withdrawn from the Local Authority contract. 

RESOLVED: In principle to agree to Option 1. to continue the recharge agreement with IWC.
11.
GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATIONS
11.1
TO CONSIDER HOW THE TOWN COUNCIL MEETS     THE NEW LEGAL OBLIGATION UNDER THE GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATIONS COMING INTO FORCE IN MAY 2018

Town Clerk RFO updated Members’ that there is still no definitive answer from the Government to SLCC as to whether Town & Parish Council’s will have to comply. If we do SLCC will write templates that we can adapt.
11.2
TO APPOINT A DATA PROTECTION OFFICER


RESOLVED: Town Clerk RFO to be the Data Protection Officer.

11.3
TO ADOPT THE GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATION POLICY 


RESOLVED: To adopt the General Data Protection Policy, Data Protection Officer to update as required.

12.
POLLING CARDS – TO CONSIDER HAVING POLLING CARDS IF THE TWO CURRENT VACANCIES RESULT IN ELECTIONS

It is important for democracy that people know what is going on. Cllr Priest said to go through an election and then have a Councillor resign at a cost to the Town Council is unfortunate. Members’ voted and it was unanimous to have polling cards.
RESOLVED: To have polling cards.
13.
MEMBERS’ QUESTIONS

RP= apologies I’ve said this before but there is a concern over emails to Stella, its potentially bullying when people nag Stella for things I’ve seen some stuff around, I’m jut registering a concern I have given the volume of work Stella’s done to get the Data Protection stuff done the last thing you want is for a part time Clerk to get extra nonsense.


I have submitted a bid for a conservation award at the war memorial for T. Carpenter. SEE in bloom are coming to Shanklin. There is concern over the library have the grant cut by IWC, happy to arrange a meeting to express concerns, the options are to  close one day a week – although STC are mindful to keep it open, it needs to be known that was an option. In addition where we have the budget to develop and move the library to the Falcon Cross toilets.


Thanks to library staff and Jon, when it snowed there are huge implications to our staff and again it’s not something we’ve really thought about as it does not happen often. The toilet pipes froze, I got phone calls as well, and a lot of work goes into all that. We have a duty of care to our staff in hazardous conditions and to top mops.


Coastal community grant bid being completed will bring back in a few weeks. Thanks to Lake they have committed money to WWI project and Sandown too.


Shanklin C of E thanked us for the living cross. 2 benches at the war memorial maybe match funded with the fire service. Cllr Cable = WWI anniversary of war ending, RP = Possibly an Island wide project, am seeing Lord Lieutenant next month to take that forward, probably event in September. November 11th remembrance service and a church service prior to the 11th Nov a community event maybe a parade. Commemorative event at the theatre ideally Shanklin Town brass band playing. St Saviours on the cliff bell ringing 100 times and also a bell ring for each individual that dies in WWI, maybe ask the schoolchildren to ring the bells.
14.
ISLE OF WIGHT COUNCILLOR/S’ UPDATE

Cllr. Quirk = Current round of fire station talks Shanklin station is secure, they are talking about day manning in the Bay but it’s all become vague. RP= is there going to be a public meeting so Shanklin residents are aware of what is going on.

CQ= At this stage it’s not going to change our fire station, it will remain the same as it has for the last ten years, the next round of talks is somewhere we can have a Town meeting which is do we join up with Hampshire, there are a couple of scenarios, the Police & Crime Commissioner can independently grab hold of the fire service that’s an option it doesn’t require approval, we are currently trying to avoid that situation. Currently we share senior Officer with Hampshire, but we are an independent fire authority, there is a question over whether you can merge fire authorities. It shouldn’t in the short term impact on what happens here. DC= does the Islands fire service meet the Island’s requirements CQ = The Island fire service is probably one of the best equipped in the Country Hampshire has not got the pumps we have. No retained firemen have been recruited in 2 years. They are taking out 8 firemen but they are ghosts, not one is being sacked or made redundant.
SK = there is only the fire service to rely on on the Island we had the hurricane, the fire brigade were the only ones to organise that we do not have a military presence on the Island.

If you keep diminishing the fire service you end up with a problem.  The Islands requirements are different to the mainland. CQ= There are no plans to take it below the regulation limit.

Cllr. Beston = Second ward walk with Island Roads later this month. Parking issues Vernon Meadow car park people visiting the theatre I have asked the IWC how they patrol the area, IWC do not want to spoil the relationship they have with the theatre. Why cannot cars park in the coach bays if empty, there is a precedent Spa site car park is dual use.
Members’ were in receipt of Cllr Brading’s written report as below: SANDOWN BAY ACADEMY I am pleased to confirm that I received on the 20th of February confirmation from The minister that all conditions have now been met and therefore these through school at Sandown can be set up with effect from the 1st of September 2018. This is the news we have been expecting, but never the less a relief to finally receive it. This secures Secondary Education in the Bay for good. I want to assure everyone that since the conditional approval in October a lot of planning has taken place behind the scenes around the curriculum, budget, and staffing model. We have also been able to secure the services of a new associate head teacher, and a new head of school, through relationship with Hampshire county council and both of these people will support Duncan Mills as the overall executive head. All staff will have TUPE rights, and whilst a restructure will be needed, this does not mean wide scale redundancies as the number of students is increasing. We have had very useful discussions with both staff and unions around the future. The ultimate aim has to be to increase standards for the students in the Bay Area.

BUDGET the budget has been dominating everyone’s attention in February and it’s fair to say the process was extremely difficult, but has been handled in a professional manner over a period of four months where every line of expenditure within the council has been looked at. The council has achieved the required savings target of £7.5 m, and the focus is now on delivering this budget, and generating income for the future through regeneration.

BROADLEA SCHOOL The school had a full OFSTED visit in the month of February. Whilst the outcome was “required improvement”, it was recognised that under the excellent headship of Sharon freely, the school has made significant progress but unfortunately needs a longer track record of this to be rated good. However the report was incredibly positive about the journey the school is on at present.

SPITHEAD ESTATE I have been continually chasing the planning department for update on the plans for re-planting trees on the Spithead estate, from their planning Application that we successfully fought against at beginning of October. The latest is that I am led to believe that the developer is planning to submit this plan before the deadline, which was early April, so I wait to see what this looks like before the agreed subgroup that will meet  to discuss this is arranged. I will also speak to the local residents seek their views before such a meeting takes place.

LOCAL ISSUES Have dealt with several local issues in February from the usual issues about the toilets, an authorised wheelie bin  at the County ground, fly tipping, and footpath’s that seem to be owned by nobody at all on the Merrie Gardens estate!

UPCOMING EVENTS AND ISSUES It is a  plan of the leader of the Isle of Wight Council to hold a further series of meetings with town and parish councils which I encourage people to attend.
A Cabinet decision is due on the 8th of March on the outcome of the recent consultation on the Isle of Wight school term dates, which may see changes for the school year 2019/2020. I’m happy to give a verbal update on this decision at the next meeting.  
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